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Book Overview 
Congress is widely viewed by the public as the most unpopular, unproductive, and ineffective 
branch of government. Increasingly, Congress has come under fire for lacking the expertise and 
resources to deal with complex policies. Recent hearings with Facebook executives led many in 
the media and public to pillory Congress’s lack of knowledge about complex corporations and 
the internet. At a hearing on quantum computing, Rep. Adam Kinzinger (R-IL) told witnesses, “I 
can understand about 50 percent of the things you say.”1 In response, members have argued for 
increasing congressional access to resources and expertise. Arguing for reinstating the now-
defunct Office of Technology Assessment (OTA), which provided Congress with expert staff 
assessments on policy issues, Rep. Mark Takano (D-CA) said, “a great surgeon does not operate 
without modern tools…Congress should not make policy decisions without relevant and 
unbiased information.”2 These are not new complaints. Speaking in favor of the original OTA in 
1972, Rep. Charles Mosher (R-OH) complained, “we in the Congress are constantly outmanned 
and outgunned by the expertise of the executive agencies.”3 Congressional (in)capacity has 
profound consequences not just for legislative policymaking but also for the power of presidents. 
These concerns are further amplified in the US state legislatures, which are often far less 
professionalized than Congress. We argue that this has important implications for the relative 
power of legislatures in a separation of power system. 
 
The separation of legislative and executive power has long been a hallmark of American 
governance. A system of checks and balances was premised on the idea, as articulated by James 
Madison, that “[a]mbition must be made to counteract ambition” so that one branch does not 
dominate another. In this book, however, we argue that ambition is not sufficient for legislators 
seeking to constrain an energetic executive branch. Instead, legislatures must also possess the 
opportunities and the means to do so. We argue that Congress and state legislatures have often 
lacked sufficient capacity, historically and today, to assert themselves against executives. This 
deficit has created situations in which executives, who do possess ample access to expertise and 
resources, can bypass legislatures to impose their will. In this way, legislative capacity 
fundamentally determines the balance of power between the executive and legislature. Without 
it, the constitutional principle of checks and balances is compromised and the goals of a 
separated system could be undermined. These questions have become more pressing as citizens 
and scholars alike perceive presidents expanding their powers to new heights. 
 
In our book, we develop a theory of separation of powers policymaking that brings capacity to 
the forefront. We argue that low-capacity legislatures face difficulties checking the executive 
branch, both through ex ante constraints such as limiting discretion and ex post mechanisms such 
as oversight. When legislative capacity is low, the executive branch can exercise the greatest 
power. Such situations empower executives to unilaterally bypass ideologically-opposed  
legislatures, allowing them to short-circuit the legislative process and produce outcomes closer to 
their own preferred ones. When legislative capacity is high, however, the legislative branch can 
act to effectively stifle an ideologically opposed executive. Hemmed in by high-capacity 

																																																								
1 https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/the-switch/wp/2018/06/06/i-can-understand-about-50-percent-of-the-
things-you-say-how-congress-is-struggling-to-get-smart-on-tech/?utm_term=.d0763e43b0c5 
2 163 Cong. Rec. H6416 (2017) 
3 118 Cong. Rec. 3202 (1972)	
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legislatures, executives will act with restraint in their use of policy tools and take into account 
legislative preferences to a greater degree. 
 
Our argument yields testable predictions regarding how legislative capacity influences two 
features of our political system: (1) legislative attempts to restrain executive power; and (2) the 
exercise of executive power. We present the results from a variety of empirical tests using 
expansive new datasets to evaluate this theory in the United States. Since Congress has varied 
substantially in its own capacity over time, we use new historical datasets -- dating back to the 
nineteenth century in some cases -- to evaluate how capacity has affected the dynamics of power 
over time at the federal level. Our measures of capacity include staffing size, congressional 
spending, and novel indicators of staff and member human capital. We also examine the fifty US 
states, where there is considerable variation in legislative capacity and other political conditions. 
 
To analyze legislative attempts to control executive power, we develop a new measure of 
discretion to show how changes in its capacity influence Congress’s ability to delegate more or 
less authority to agencies based on ideology. Low-capacity legislatures are unable to limit 
executive discretion of political opponents. We also examine changes in congressional oversight 
in a separate chapter, finding that the ability of Congress to monitor an ideologically opposed 
executive branch is contingent on its capacity. These two chapters demonstrate the ways in 
which diminished capacity impairs legislatures from carrying out fundamental tasks in 
constraining the executive. 
 
Then, we examine how legislative capacity alters the executive’s use of unilateral power. First, 
we examine presidential use of executive orders from 1905-2016, bringing new historical data to 
the study of presidential unilateral action. During periods of low congressional capacity, 
presidents issued significantly more executive orders during divided government. As 
congressional capacity increased over the course of the twentieth century, presidents were much 
more constrained and issued fewer executive orders when facing an oppositional Congress. We 
also test our argument at the state level, which provides rich variation in capacity. Using the most 
comprehensive dataset to date of more than 30,000 gubernatorial executive orders, we find 
patterns consistent with those of the federal level. Legislative capacity determines the ability of 
governors to pursue their policy preferences unilaterally in the face of a hostile legislature. We 
also show important evidence on how different domains of capacity interact.  
 
Overall, our manuscript offers important insights into the dynamics of the separation of powers 
system in the United States. Legislative capacity plays a critical role in the performance of 
Congress and state legislatures. The effects are not limited just to legislative outputs, however. 
Capacity fundamentally shapes the incentives of executives as well. When legislative capacity is 
low, presidents and governors have a freer hand in pursuing policy goals that may be opposed by 
legislatures. When this capacity is high, executives are constrained. Unlike previous work, we 
argue that capacity is a precondition for inter-branch ideological divergence to influence policy 
outcomes.  
 
In these ways, legislative capacity is central to separation of powers politics. This work also has 
important implications for evaluating several current policy debates about capacity, including 
whether to increase congressional staffing, whether to revive the OTA, and the perennial 



	 3 

argument over term limits for legislators. In the concluding chapter, we also highlight additional 
contexts in which the lessons of our work may apply, including presidential systems in Latin 
America and elsewhere. More generally, our work demonstrates that legislative capacity is key 
to understanding whether separated systems operate as intended and when executive power 
thrives.  
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Chapter Synopses 
 
Chapter 1: Introduction 
From the Federalist Papers to Fox News, partisanship and ideological acrimony have consumed 
public and scholarly discourse concerning the nature of American politics. The preponderance of 
literature on separation of powers policymaking largely examines how partisan or ideological 
conflict shapes the actions of key political actors across the three branches of government. 
Partisan politics and ideology, however, are not the only factors that matter. The capacity of an 
institution to perform its core functions can be just as important in understanding bargaining over 
policy and can undermine or enhance the checks and balances that are enshrined in the American 
political system. Indeed, we argue that capacity actually is a precondition for ideological factors 
to influence outcomes. We introduce two questions regarding the role of legislative capacity in 
separation of powers politics that run throughout the book. First, how does the capacity of 
legislatures influence their attempts to constrain the executive branch and pursue their 
ideological goals? Second, how does legislative capacity shape executive incentives to exercise 
power?   
 
We highlight four main contributions of our book. In a literature that is largely focused on 
ideological conflict, we show the importance of legislative capacity in structuring separation of 
powers politics. Second, we show how limitations in capacity can hinder legislatures’ abilities to 
pursue their partisan and ideological goals through constraints on the executive branch, thus 
providing the opportunity for executive power to flourish. Third, we establish a new conceptual 
framework that distinguishes between two distinct domains of legislative capacity (resource and 
policymaking), and we develop conditional expectations based on their differences. Finally, we 
test and find support for our theoretical conjectures by collecting a wide range of data, on both 
the federal and state levels, across an expansive time series dating to the late nineteenth century. 
 
 
Chapter 2: Legislative Capacity, Executive Power, and Separation of Powers Politics 
The central concept that we explore in this book is legislative capacity, which we define as the 
ability of a legislature to carry out its core tasks. Our contention is that legislative capacity can be 
divided into two domains: policymaking capacity and resource capacity. Policymaking capacity 
refers to the opportunities in a political system for legislatures to impact policy outcomes, 
conferred through the institutional rules and roles that bind legislative power and the political 
resources that facilitate it. Resource capacity refers to tangible resources and human capital that 
legislatures can acquire, typically through financial means.  
 
With these definitions in hand, we develop a theory regarding the ways in which the two 
domains of legislative capacity shape separation of powers politics. We tackle two questions. 
First, how does capacity influence legislatures’ abilities to constrain the executive branch? 
Second, how does this capacity shape executives’ incentives to exercise power?  
 
Though legislatures have incentives to delegate to executive branch actors, they can use ex ante 
measures (e.g., discretion) to bind bureaucratic actions and ex post devices (e.g., oversight, 
legislative vetoes) to punish them for exceeding their limits. These control mechanisms are 
costly to legislatures; but these costs can be ameliorated as legislative capacity increases.  
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We argue that both policymaking and resource capacity are necessary preconditions for 
executive branch restraint. Legislatures must first possess the opportunities to exercise these 
control mechanisms. Strong coalitions and time in session, for example, can aid the passage of 
retaliatory statutes, while legislatures may also possess non-statutory devices such as legislative 
vetoes, oversight, or appointments. Yet, legislatures need the means to take advantage of these 
opportunities that greater resources provide. Staffing, expertise, experience, support agencies, 
and funding can assist legislatures in carrying out these time-consuming and often complicated 
control mechanisms. Thus, both policymaking and resource capacity are necessary (but not alone 
sufficient) for legislatures to impose meaningful constraints on the executive branch in a 
separated system. 
 
Overall, legislatures will impose more constraints on the executive branch during periods of high 
capacity. Furthermore, legislatures will restrict the activities of the executive branch to a greater 
degree when their preferences diverge. As a result, we expect executives to exert less power 
overall. And, because legislative constraints should be greatest when ideological conflict is high, 
executive power should concomitantly be at its lowest. On the other hand, low-capacity 
legislatures will impose few constraints overall and will thus not be able to differentiate 
ideologically in the same way. Facing these types of legislatures, we argue the executive branch 
should exert more power overall. Furthermore, its power should be greatest during times of 
interbranch conflict, when executives have the greatest incentive to bypass legislative 
preferences.  
 
 
Chapter 3: The Development of Congressional Capacity 
This chapter details the development of congressional capacity in the United States, beginning in 
the early twentieth century. During this time, presidential and executive capacity expanded 
considerably, but Congress adjusted slowly and not substantially until after World War II. We 
pay special attention to the political forces and motivations that led to major reforms. In doing 
so, we are able to understand why Congress has increased its capacity when it has and why 
Congress does not simply do so whenever it feels the need. We highlight the significant internal 
and external constraints that Congress faces when attempting to increase its capacity and the 
political forces that have helped it overcome such constraints in the past.  
 
First, we demonstrate that over the period of our study, Congress has been relatively high in 
policymaking capacity. We then describe the impetus for and adoption of major reforms that 
increased congressional resource capacity, including the creation of key legislative support 
institutions (e.g., the Congressional Research Service, the Government 
Accounting/Accountability Office, and the Congressional Budget Office) as well as reforms that 
impacted the staffing and workflow of Congress (e.g., the Legislative Reorganization Acts of 
1946 and 1970 and the Congressional Budget and Impoundment Control Act of 1974). In all of 
these cases, we find that the adoption of these reforms largely reflected institutional standing 
concerns rather than partisan or ideological ones.  
 
Additionally, we examine cases of capacity retrenchment, including the rise and fall of the Office 
of Technology Assessment (OTA) and cuts in subcommittee staffing made by Republicans in 
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1995. These cases illuminate two important dynamics. First, as in the case of OTA, perceived 
politicized expertise is not widely useful and will not be durable. Second, other political goals 
(such as “cutting government”) can override interests in increasing capacity. 
 
 
Chapter 4: Pulling the Purse Strings – Capacity and Discretion 
In this chapter, we show the consequences of capacity for congressional attempts to rein in 
executive power. We focus in particular on discretion, that is, the leeway Congress grants to 
executive branch actors to implement programs. We argue that the ally principle, a canonical 
theoretical argument asserting that Congress should delegate less authority to executive actors 
who do not share its preferences, is conditional on legislative resource capacity.  
 
To test this argument, we use a novel measure of discretion based on the appropriations process. 
The measure yields a characterization of discretion for more than 300 agencies from fiscal year 
1960 through 2013. This time period is one of significant flux in congressional subcommittee 
staff capacity, which produces variation that we leverage to test our hypothesis. Overall, we find 
strong support for the idea that appropriations subcommittee staff sizes impact the degree to 
which presidents and administrative agencies face constraint in the use of their delegated 
authority. In particular, during times of low staff capacity, we find that ideological disagreement 
between Congress and the president has no impact on discretion levels. However, as staff 
capacity increases, we see more constraint during periods of ideological divergence between 
Congress and the president.  
 
Portions of this chapter, related to the introduction of our new discretion measure, will be 
published in the forthcoming article: Bolton, Alexander and Sharece Thrower. “The 
Constraining Power of the Purse: Executive Discretion and Legislative Appropriations.” Journal 
of Politics. 
 
 
Chapter 5: Continuous Watchfulness? Capacity and Oversight 
In this chapter, we focus on one of the most important congressional constraints – oversight – 
and the ways in which legislative capacity can shape the use of this tool. Oversight can help 
legislatures influence executive outcomes, but it is costly to undertake. We test our theoretical 
expectations from Chapter 3 with new data to provide one of the most comprehensive 
examinations of congressional oversight in the literature.   
 
We construct a dataset of all hearings and investigations, along with measures of their intensity, 
between 1898 and 2014 for each chamber. Additionally, we deconstruct these measures by each 
committee between 1967 and 2012 for a more fine-grained test of the hypotheses. Across 
multiple empirical specifications, we find strong support for our theory. That is, legislative 
capacity does increase the frequency and intensity of oversight. Importantly, this relationship 
moderates the ability of legislators to use this ex post control mechanism as a way to constrain 
executive behavior. Specifically, when resources are low, Congress is not able to increase 
oversight when it is ideologically opposed to the executive branch. However, as legislative 
capacity increases, Congress becomes more likely to engage in active oversight during 
interbranch conflict.  
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Chapter 6: The Pendulum of Power – Executive Policymaking at the Federal Level 
In this chapter, we explore how legislative capacity shapes the president’s incentives to exercise 
power by examining one of the most powerful presidential unilateral powers – executive orders. 
We find that in periods when Congress was low in resource capacity (1905 – 1944), presidents 
issued more executive orders to bypass their legislative opponents during divided government. 
However, once Congress became a high-capacity institution (1945 – 2016), presidents were 
much less dominant – issuing fewer orders during periods of ideological conflict. Furthermore, 
we directly show that as staff and legislative expenditures increased in Congress, presidents 
became increasingly more constrained during periods of divided government.  
 
Additionally, we test another mechanism underlying the theory: presidents are restrained by 
discretion when issuing executive orders. To test this claim, we link executive orders by issue 
area to Congress’s discretionary attitude towards the executive branch in these same areas, as 
measured in the appropriations process described in Chapter 4. Consistent with our theory, we 
find that presidents decrease their use of issue-specific orders when they have been granted less 
discretion in those areas. These results provide evidence for just one mechanism by which 
Congress can control executive power. Overall, we demonstrate that legislative capacity can 
influence the exercise of executive power via the constraints legislatures are able to impose upon 
the executive branch.  
 
Portions of the empirical analysis in this chapter were published in the article: Bolton, 
Alexander and Sharece Thrower. 2016. “Legislative Capacity and Executive Unilateralism.” 
American Journal of Political Science 60(3): 649 – 663. 
 
 
Chapter 7: Interbranch Parity of Executive Superiority? Unilateral Policymaking in the 
States 
This chapter tests our hypotheses linking legislative capacity and executive unilateralism in the 
fifty states. The subnational level of the United States provides rich variation in a number of 
important political and institutional characteristics, particularly legislative capacity. Importantly, 
policymaking capacity varies substantially between and within state legislatures over time, 
allowing us to jointly test our hypotheses related to policymaking and resource capacity in a way 
that we could not in examining the federal level. Thus, the work in this chapter represents the 
key test of our overall theoretical framework. 
 
We find robust support for our arguments across a variety of policymaking capacity measures. In 
general, governors issue more executive orders when legislatures lack either resource capacity 
(e.g., low staffing levels) or policymaking capacity (e.g., when legislatures lack a strong veto-
proof majority, regulatory review powers, special session powers, or agenda control powers or 
when governors are empowered with line item vetoes). Furthermore, this effect is particularly 
heightened during divided government, when governors have the most incentives to act against 
weak legislatures. However, when both policymaking and resource capacity is high, governors 
issue fewer overall executive orders and are unable to bypass legislative opponents with this 
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unilateral tool. Thus, we show that policymaking and resource capacity are both necessary, 
though certainly not alone sufficient, conditions for legislative constraint of executive power.  
 
Chapter 8: Conclusion 
Capacity has an enormous influence on the functioning of separation of powers systems. The 
final chapter of the book summarizes our main arguments and reviews our contributions, 
focusing on our novel conceptualization of capacity, our argument about how capacity moderates 
the effects of ideological forces in policymaking, and the substantial evidence we bring to bear in 
support of our argument. We also engage with current policy debates surrounding congressional 
capacity, such as efforts in Congress and the think tank community to increase congressional 
resources and reinstate the Office of Technology Assessment. We discuss, based on our findings, 
which of these reforms would likely improve capacity and which would likely have little to no 
effect on policymaking. Finally, we also suggest new avenues of research that are opened up by 
the work in this book and contexts beyond the United States where the concepts and arguments 
we introduce may apply. 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Length of Manuscript (Completed): 125,427 words (including tables, figures, captions, 
appendices, and references) 

Number of Figures: 27 figures 
Number of Tables: 35 tables 
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Anticipated Readership 
The primary anticipated audience for this book includes scholars and students of American 
political institutions, including Congress, the presidency, state politics and policymaking, and 
separation of powers. First, with respect to Congress, our re-conceptualization of legislative 
capacity, as well as our empirical work on how it influences legislative outcomes provide 
important insights into how Congress functions. Our work is among the first to provide strong, 
systematic evidence linking capacity to substantial policymaking outcomes.  
 
Students of the presidency may be drawn to our examination of executive orders from 1905 to 
2016. We demonstrate the ways in which legislative capacity underlies previous findings on 
ideological divergence and provide important new evidence on how discretion granted by 
Congress constrains presidential action. Indeed, one portion of our analysis on executive orders 
has been published in the American Journal of Political Science, suggesting the broad appeal of 
this work.  
 
State politics scholars may be most interested in our notion of legislative capacity, given the vast 
variation on both domains across US state legislatures. Our conceptualization also has important 
implications for how state politics scholars have operationalized capacity in the past, which we 
argue has conflated the different domains. Furthermore, the application of this concept and its 
theoretical implications to the issuance of executive orders in the US states breaks new ground in 
understanding how governors are constrained by legislatures in the policymaking process.  
 
Finally, the book’s focus on the interactions between legislatures and executives, and how those 
interactions are conditioned by capacity, has important lessons for students of separation of 
powers politics in the United States. We show that the effects of legislative capacity are not 
limited to legislatures and instead have important implications for the incentives that executives 
face when making policy. In this way, capacity plays a central role in determining the degree to 
which a separated system operates as intended. 
 
We also expect that the book will be of interest to scholars who focus on the historical 
development of politics in the United States. In particular, our chapter on the origins and politics 
of congressional capacity development identifies the motivations for capacity-based reforms. In 
addition, our empirical analyses extend as far back as the nineteenth century and leverage 
important over-time variation in congressional capacity to better understand the ways in which it 
influences both congressional and presidential outputs. 
 
The book’s arguments will also be useful to scholars studying legislatures and executives in 
separated systems outside of the United States, such as in the presidential systems of Latin 
America. There is wide variation cross-nationally on all domains of legislative capacity. While 
we do not directly engage with cases outside of the United States in our book, our 
conceptualization of legislative capacity nonetheless provides important implications for 
structuring theories and empirical tests surrounding legislative and executive outputs in these 
contexts.  
 
Given the variety of topics that we engage in the book, we anticipate that it will have a home on 
both graduate and undergraduate American politics syllabi. The contributions of the book have 
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important consequences for understanding key findings in American politics, making it useful 
for graduate study. We also aim to write the book in an accessible manner that would make it 
appropriate for advanced undergraduate courses as well. Potential classes in which the book 
could be assigned include congressional politics, the American presidency, state politics, as well 
as courses more generally on American political institutions at both the undergraduate and 
graduate levels. 
 
Finally, we also expect that the book will be valuable to political and policy practitioners. There 
are currently a number of efforts both within Congress and outside of it to reform the institution 
by increasing its capacity. For instance, the new Democratic majority in the House of 
Representatives created a Committee on the Modernization of Congress that is tasked with 
examining potential reforms to the capacity of the institution and their implications. There have 
been ongoing policy debates about whether to resuscitate the Office of Technology Assessment. 
The R Street Institute and New America have formed a Legislative Capacity Working Group, 
aimed at studying and advocating for increased capacity for Congress. Our work provides 
important insights into the types of reforms that are likely to be consequential. 
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Review of Market 
Though there is a rich existing literature on US executive-legislative politics, we believe that our 
book Legislative Capacity, Executive Power, and the Dynamics of Separation of Powers Politics 
offers two unique substantive contributions that move the field forward in new directions and re-
shape our understandings of previous work.  
 
First, we develop and test a theory on how the interplay between legislative capacity and 
ideology influences the legislature’s decision to place constraints onto the executive branch and 
how such constraints shape executive incentives to exercise power. Existing books usually 
examine either legislative constraints or executive power in isolation. Though a select few books 
may consider the decisions of each branch of government in their theory, most empirical 
explorations usually just test one or the other.  
 
Several books examine legislative constraints on the executive branch. For instance, David 
Epstein and Sharyn O’Halloran’s (Cambridge University Press, 1999) book Delegating Powers: 
A Transaction Cost Politics Approach to Policy Making Under Separate Powers examine 
Congress’s decision to delegate discretion to the executive branch. Similarly, D. Roderick 
Kiewiet and Mathew D. McCubbins (University of Chicago Press, 1991) examine congressional 
delegation decisions in the appropriations process in The Logic of Delegation: Congressional 
Parties and the Appropriations Process, while John D. Huber and Charles R. Shipan focus on 
delegation from state legislatures in the realm of healthcare policy in their book Deliberate 
Discretion? The Institutional Foundations of Bureaucratic Autonomy (Cambridge University 
Press, 2002).  
 
In contrast to our book, these previous studies do not examine exercises of executive power. An 
exception is the work by Doug Kriner and Eric Schickler, who explore the correlation between 
oversight and presidents’ use of force in Investigating the President: Congressional Checks on 
Presidential Power (Princeton University Press, 2016). Our approach differs from theirs in that 
our theoretical and empirical work focuses on capacity and goes beyond oversight to consider a 
wider range of congressional options to constrain the president. Further, we focus on presidential 
policymaking decisions via unilateral actions rather than the use of force, which is further 
removed from our theory.  
 
In addition to books on legislative constraints, several examine how executive-legislative 
interactions might affect the use of executive power. Unilateral actions, mainly presidential 
executive orders issued after World War II, are a common focus in books such as William 
Howell’s Power Without Persuasion: The Politics of Direct Unilateral Action (Princeton 
University Press, 2003), Michelle Belco and Brandon Rottinghaus’s The Dual Executive: 
Unilateral Orders in a Separated and Shared Power System (Stanford University Press, 2017), 
and Fang-Yi Chiou and Lawrence Rothenberg’s The Enigma of Presidential Power: Parties, 
Policies, and Strategic Uses of Unilateral Power (Cambridge University Press, 2017).  
 
Unlike these books, we examine executive orders on both the federal and state levels, amassing 
the most comprehensive dataset of gubernatorial orders to date, across the fifty states between 
1993 and 2013. Furthermore, most books on gubernatorial power tend to focus on budget or 
policy proposals and vetoes, such as Thad Kousser and Justin Phillip’s  The Power of American 
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Governors: Winning on Budgets and Losing on Policy (Cambridge University Press, 2012), to 
the exclusion of unilateral tools that can be either just as powerful or more powerful than 
presidential orders.  
 
Our second substantive contribution to the literature is that we explore the conditional 
relationship between legislative capacity and interbranch ideological division on the decisions of 
policymaking actors. Previous books, including the ones mentioned earlier and others, tend to 
focus on divided government as the main motivating factor behind executive-legislative 
interactions. Here, we consider how institutional constraints can hinder ideologically motivated 
actions. Though more common in the literature on organization performance, institutional 
capacity has not been well examined in political science. Huber and Shipan (2002) are one 
exception in that they develop a theory of how legislatures delegate authority to the executive 
branch based on the interaction between ideological conflict and legislative capacity in 
Deliberate Discretion. Our book is distinct from theirs in how we conceptualize legislative 
capacity, how it operates in our theoretical framework, as well as in its focus on other legislative 
activities and executive unilateralism, which are not examined in the Huber and Shipan book.  
 
Beyond these substantive contributions, we make notable empirical advancements over previous 
work. First, we introduce a new measure of discretion granted from Congress to the executive 
branch that incorporates both conceptual components of discretion – delegation and constraint. 
The few existing measures of discretion are incomplete because they only measure one of these 
components. Although Epstein and O’Halloran (1999) advance a measure of discretion based on 
both delegation and constraint in their book Delegating Powers, their measure faces problems of 
comparability over time given that it is based on the often volatile authorization process. Our 
measure, in contrast, overcomes such issues because it originates from the annual appropriations 
process. Second, we make use of the largest dataset of state executive orders that has been 
analyzed in political science. Finally, our historical analyses of politics at the federal level, most 
notably in the case of unilateral power, breaks new ground in the literature by illuminating the 
historical practice of politics as well as unilateral power today. 
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